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Minutes

	Meeting:
	AEU – SACE Board Collaborative Working Group
	Date:
	 12 October 2015

	Location:
	Ground floor conference room, SACE Board of SA
	Time:
	1.00 – 3.00pm


	 No.
	Item

	1
	Welcome and apologies  
Attendees: 
Kate Cooper, Manager, Learning and Assessment Design, SACE Board of SA [chair]
Neil McGoran, Chief Executive, SACE Board of South Australia (from 1.30pm)

David Smith, President, Australian Education Union (SA Branch)
Dash Taylor-Johnson, incoming Vice-President, AEU (SA Branch)

Antonio Mercurio, Executive Manager, Curriculum Services, SACE Board of SA
Susan Lohmeyer, Executive Coordinator, SACE Board of SA [executive officer]  
Daniel Dew, Media and Communications Coordinator, SACE Board of SA

Apologies
Daniel Pereira, AEU Organiser

Jan Raymond, Executive Manager, School Assessment Services, SACE Board of SA

Andrew Green, Manager, Communications, SACE Board of SA

Hassan Mekawy, Manager, Professional Learning and Networks, SACE Board of SA

Julia Morris (Hamilton Secondary College)



	2
	Confirmation of agenda 
The agenda was confirmed with no change.  


	3
	Confirmation of minutes of meeting held 27 October 2014
The minutes of the meeting held 30 March 2015 were confirmed with no change (D. Smith).  

	4
	Discussion items
4.1  End of year results procedures – update

· In line with the move to online results submission procedures, this year the SACE results will be released online two days before the release of paper results: Tuesday 15 December at 8.30am. 

· Schools and students have been informed of the changes and a further reminder will be sent to ensure students are familiar with the use of their PIN to access their results, and to allow students to reset their PINs as necessary. 
· The earlier release of results will allow more time for schools/the SACE Board to manage any issues and questions that may arise. 

· The information that is usually provided with paper results will also be available online at the earlier date. 

4.2  Eligibility for the Modified SACE for students who qualify for special options placements in DECD schools 
· The AEU, on behalf of members, sought clarification on the eligibility criteria for the Modified SACE, in the context of some students who do not meet the eligibility criteria despite having a disability/learning condition and who struggle to complete the SACE.

· The Executive Manager, Curriculum Services, indicated that there are explicit eligibility criteria for Modified SACE subjects as they were designed for a specific cohort of students – those with intellectual disabilities who would not otherwise have any other option for completing the SACE.
· The Modified SACE is differentiated from Special Provisions, which are designed to ensure equitable access to assessment for all students, when circumstances (e.g. bereavement) or other factors (e.g. a learning condition) are taken into account. 

· The decision allowing a student to access Modified SACE subjects is made by the sectors, who apply the eligibility criteria set out in the SACE Board’s Modified SACE Policy. If a student is not granted access to Modified SACE subjects they may appeal to the SACE Board. 
· The number of students accessing Modified SACE subjects is small – approx. 250 per year. Of these, most complete one or more Modified SACE subjects without necessarily completing the whole SACE (in 2014, approx. 100 completed the SACE). Approx. 75% of students accessing Modified SACE subjects attend a Special school. 

· It is acknowledged that there are some students (often those on a negotiated education plan) who struggle to complete a “mainstream” SACE but who do not qualify for a Modified SACE. 

ACTION: Tony Mercurio to meet with member/s who have raised this issue, to discuss possible ways forward. 
4.3  Research Project resubmission
· The SACE Board has approved arrangements to allow students who do not achieve the SACE because they have not gained a C- in the Research Project to resubmit their Research Project in order to gain the SACE.

· Following results release, schools (where such students are identified) will be contacted by the SACE Board; they will be assisted to support the student towards resubmitting their Research Project prior to the end of the clerical check period (17 February). 
· It is anticipated that the work required to assist students to resubmit their Research Project will be minimal as the expected number of affected students will be small (29 in 2014). If the work required to achieve the C- standard is minor, the student may be able to resubmit their Research Project in the week prior to Christmas.  

· The SACE Board noted that even where the work required to assist students resubmitting their Research Project is small, teachers may nevertheless be required to work during their Christmas break. While schools/teachers will generally be aware of those students who may be struggling to achieve a C-, a student’s failure to achieve the Research Project can’t be confirmed by the SACE Board until at least 9/10 December in any case (following moderation). This does however provide a small window for successful completion. 
4.4  Professional learning / IEA – progress report
· The Manager, Professional Learning and Networks (presently in the Northern Territory to deliver training for the Institute of Educational Assessors) provided a summary for the meeting.

· A member asked if a breakdown of participation in the IEA courses by sector was available. Members also asked about possible future research into the outcomes/benefits of the IEA training, and whether the training undertaken by individuals could be used for preferment by an employer. 
ACTION: The SACE Board to identify participation by sector. 

4.5  Research Project Expo
· Approximately 4,000 students attended this year’s Research Project Expo held over two days (12 – 13 August).
· 121 student exhibitors from both rural and metropolitan schools attended; in addition organisations including TAFE SA, the universities, the SA Library and Museum and the Association of Research Project Teachers were also represented. The SACE Board also held a stall, designed to explain elements of the SACE to students/visitors. 
· The SACE Board made its first foray into social media, launching its Twitter account prior to the expo. Fifty-two tweets were sent over the two days of the expo to raise awareness and promote the event. Periscope technology was also used – this allows film video to be streamed for up to 24 hours via Twitter. 
· Changes this year were based on feedback from the 2014 expo, including having a stronger peer-to-peer focus and providing schools with preparatory information (including a video) in order to assist students arrive at the expo armed with some understanding of the requirements of the Research Project. This resource has been designed for use in future years as well. 
· A better balance between Research Project A and B was also achieved, with greater emphasis given to more practical Research Projects. 
· Feedback from this year’s expo is now being collated to inform preparations for the 2016 event. 
· In answer to a member’s query, the SACE Board indicated that the expo is targeted primarily at students in Year 10, prior to commencing the Research Project. 
4.6  Senior Secondary Australian Curriculum

· A letter to Principals will be sent out shortly providing information on the implementation of the Australian Curriculum. Stage 1 Mathematics and English Australian Curriculum subjects will be rolled out in 2016, with Stage 2 English and Mathematics subjects implemented in 2017.  

· Workshops for teaching the Stage 1 English/Maths subjects were held earlier in the year; repeat workshops will be held at the start of 2016 for new teachers, and teachers new to teaching these subjects. Workshops for the Stage 2 English/Maths subjects will be held next year. Subject mini-sites are now available on the SACE Board website. Next year will be a transitional year, with both old and new subjects available on the website. 
· Content for the history, science and geography subjects in the Australian Curriculum is now being written. It is hoped to have these subjects ready for consultation by February 2016, and accredited by the Accreditation, Recognition and Certification Committee by June 2016. 
· The AEU reported an issue with the timelines, i.e. having sufficient time to attend workshops and prepare for teaching the new subjects, especially when texts for the subjects are not yet confirmed. It was noted that the text list has not been completely changed and that the list of texts is a guide only, other texts may be used. It is expected that Mathematics texts will be published by December this year. It was further noted that WA is already teaching Stage 1 Mathematics. 
· It was also noted that some teachers have expressed some concerns with the “adequacy” of Essential Mathematics and Essential English as a replacement for English / Mathematics Pathways. The SACE Board noted that teachers’ concerns have, in general, been allayed during the implementation workshops.  
· Feedback received during the workshops has also prompted a review/re-write of subject content in some instances as well. 
· The SACE Board noted the issues raised in relation to the timing of workshops and teachers’ preparedness to deliver the subjects. It is anticipated that some workshops (for the suite of history, sciences and geography subjects) will be delivered in Term 2, 2016, with the remainder in Term 3. It will be a challenging year with implementation of Stage 1 Mathematics and English subjects, while at the same time preparing for the implementation of the history, science and geography subjects.
ACTION:   The SACE Board will prepare an article for the AEU Journal addressing some of the key concerns and issues related to the Australian curriculum. Issues covered will include 

(i) Essential English / Mathematics cf English / Maths Pathways; 

(ii) timelines for history, science and geography consultation workshops; 

(iii) timelines for Stage 2 English and Mathematics implementation workshops. 
4.7  Communication and engagement
· As indicated in item 4.6, the SACE Board will provide an article for inclusion in the AEU Journal on the implementation of the Australian Curriculum.    

	5
	Any other business
5.1 Community Studies B

· The group was informed of a new option for students. Generally, students undertaking Community Studies must choose an area of interest and complete the subject through an individual contract. 

· It is now proposed that students may be enrolled in a different subject (e.g. History) but use Community Studies as the basis for completing the necessary requirements for the subject, e.g. undertake a study of history in a community-based context. This will provide options for students who may be struggling in a subject. Students can decide to complete a subject’s requirements using Community Studies B up until October in a given year. This option will be introduced in 2016. 
5.2  Federal White Paper on Education 
· The AEU asked if the SACE Board had responded to the paper, especially in the context of proposals re VET undertaken in schools. The State Government has indicated its view that the State Government should take responsibility for education from childcare through to Year 12; anything else should be the responsibility of the Federal Government. 

· However, this raises questions for students undertaking VET as part of their senior secondary schooling. 
· The SACE Board Chief Executive indicated that these issues form part of the related issues re changes to the Training Guarantee and the implications for students undertaking subsidised training where this funding will now be withdrawn or reduced. Some students may no longer be able to complete the SACE. An area to watch. 
5.3  Membership for 2016
· The Executive Coordinator will write to the AEU shortly to confirm membership of the group for 2016.
· The AEU President indicated that he will not be seeking re-election as he will be retiring. The group expressed its sincere thanks to David for his contribution to the group and for encouraging a collegial and mutually collaborative spirit within the group. The group wished David well for the next “adventure”!

	6
	Close  
The meeting closed at 3.00pm

	7
	Date of Distribution

19 October 2015 
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